
	Minutes

The University of Toledo

26th Meeting of the Board of Trustees
Monday, May 18, 2009
Toledo Hilton Hotel, Birch-Elm Rooms
1:00 p.m.


	The twenty sixth meeting of The University of Toledo Board of Trustees was held on Monday, May 18, at the Toledo Hilton Hotel in the Birch-Elm Rooms.  Chairman Stansley called the meeting to order at 1:00 p.m.  Joan Stasa, Assistant to the President for Board Affairs, recorded the minutes.  


	CALL TO ORDER



	The following Board members were in attendance:

Carroll L. Ashley

C. William Fall
Susan E. Gilmore
Marvin K. Himmelein

David G. Huey

S. Amjad Hussain

William C. Koester

Richard B. McQuade, Jr.
Susan Farrell Palmer

Joseph Russell, Student

Richard B. Stansley, Jr

Olivia K. Summons
John S. Szuch

Krystalyn Weaver, Student

The following Board member was absent:

Cynthia B. Thompson

A quorum of the Board was constituted.

The following individuals were also in attendance:

Aaron Baker, Government Relations Specialist

Toni Blochowski, Executive Assistant to Chief of Staff and VP 

   Governmental Relations
Jamie Barlowe, President Faculty Senate

Frank Calzonetti, Vice President for Research Development

Mark Chastang, Vice President and Executive Director UTMC

Todd Clark, Interim Budget Analyst
Lauri Cooper, Assistant Vice President and Sr. Legal Council
David Dabney, Vice President Finance
Bob Demory, Controller
Johnnie Early, Dean College of Pharmacy

Eric Fingerhut, Chancellor Ohio Board of Regents
Rob Fredrick, Vice President Medical Affairs ProMedica Health System
John Gaboury, Professor and Dean of University Libraries

Timothy Gaspar, Dean College of Nursing
Ted Georgeoff, Guest from the Toledo Community
Meghan Gilbert, Reporter for The Toledo Blade
Jeffrey Gold, Executive VP and Provost for Health Affairs, Dean of the  

   College of  Medicine

Rosemary Haggett, Provost and Executive VP for Academic Affairs

Joseph High, Incoming UT Trustee
Lloyd A. Jacobs, President

Chuck Lehnert, Vice President Facilities and Construction

Matt Lockwood, Director of Public Relations
William Logie, Vice President Human Resources and Campus Safety

Josh Martin, Report for the Independent Collegian
Joyce McBride, Interim Director Budget and Planning
Nina McClelland, Interim Dean for the College of Arts & Sciences

Ronald McGinnis, Medical Director UTMC
William McMillen, Chief of Staff and VP Government Relations

Diane Miller, Assistant Director for Incubation
Elsa Nadler, Director of Grants Development
Bin Ning, Director of Institutional Research
Peter Papadimos, Vice President and General Counsel

Kaye Patten Wallace, Vice President Student Affairs

Scott Scarborough, Sr. VP for Finance and Administration, CFO UTMC
Beverly Schmoll, Dean College of Health Science and Human Service
Matt Schroeder, Director of Business Enterprises

Vern Snyder, Vice President for Institutional Advancement

Joan Stasa, Assistant to the President for Board Affairs

Jon Strunk, Media Relations Manager
LeSha Thorpe, Treasurer

Norma Tomlinson, Associate VP, Associate Executive Director UTMC
Doug Winner, Associate Vice President for UTMC Finance

	ATTENDANCE



	Chairman Stansley requested a motion to waive the reading of the minutes from the March 23 and April 13, 2009 Board meetings and accept them as written.  A motion was received, seconded, and the minutes were approved by all Board members present.

	APPROVAL OF MEETING MINUTES


	Mr. Stansley requested a motion to approve all Consent Agenda items.  A motion was received, seconded and all consent agenda items were approved by the Board members present.

	APPROVAL OF CONSENT AGENDA


	President Jacobs welcomed and introduced two special guests at the meeting -- Dr. Rob Fredrick, Vice President Medical Affairs for the ProMedica Health System and Mr. Joseph High, newly appointed Trustee for UT.

Dr. Jacobs reported that Environmental Design and Construction Magazine plans to run a story about the Memorial Field House renovation in its September colleges and universities issue.

Comment was made about the article that appeared in Site Selection Magazine entitled “Sun Shines Brightly on Toledo.”  This article gave national recognition on research spin off companies that UT is involved with. The company referred to in the article is First Solar, which is the No. 1 manufacturer of photovoltaic cells in the country.

Dr. Jacobs reported that on May 15 he was invited to participate in the American Red Cross Blood Services Western Lake Erie Region grand opening of their new headquarters operations facility. The Blood Services Center is located on the Health Science Campus in the former MUO Foundation facility on Research Drive.  This facility will create or save approximately 200 jobs in the region.

Recognition was given to Trustee S. Amjad Hussain, M.D. who made a commitment of $500,000 in both current and planned giving to endow a professorship in Thoracic and Cardiovascular Surgery.  This professorship will be an important resource for recruitment, retention and support of faculty in the Thoracic and Cardiovascular Surgery Program.

Dr. Jacobs reported that the Food and Drug Administration inspected the Biomedical Institutional Review Board at the University of Toledo.  The purpose of this inspection was to determine whether the IRB procedures for the protection of human subjects were in compliance with the Code of Federal Regulations.  It was concluded that the IRB adhered to the applicable statutory requirements and FDA regulations governing the protection of human subjects.
Three UT programs – baseball, women’s soccer, and women’s volleyball – earned APR scores that received a Public Recognition Award from the NCAA.  Public recognition Awards are given to programs that rank in the top 10 percent of the nation in their respective sport.  The women’s volleyball team received a perfect APR score of 1000, the first UT sport ever to do so.  Women’s soccer posted a score of 995, while baseball came in at 983. In all, 13 of 15 UT sports finished above the NCAA’s established “cut point” of 925.  UT is only one of three schools from the Mid-American Conference that had three sports earn Public Recognition Awards.  Congratulations to these special athletes.
This being Mr. Joseph Russell’s last Board meeting, President Jacobs thanked him for his service to the University during his short term as Student Trustee. He wished him good luck in his future endeavors.  Mr. Russell completed the unexpired term of Student Trustee Reggie Barker.
Dr. Jacobs commented on the two-year old issue of the alleged point-shaving scheme in the Department of Athletics.  He reported that there has been an indictment of a number of ex-players and business persons.  The Board has been brought up to date on the current situation.  UT proactively and in great detail examined the Department of Athletics over two years ago.  After careful examination and surveillance, the Athletic Department was found to be fundamentally sound with an ethical base. There is nothing more to be done as the department’s value system coincides very well with the value system of the University.  Dr. Jacobs reported that the University will continue to enforce a “zero tolerance” for this type of behavior.  
Dr. Rob Fredrick and Mr. Randy Oostra along with Dr. Jeffrey Gold have been working for some time to establish additional residency and medical student internships with the ProMedica Health System.  Dr. Gold announced six new agreements between UT and ProMedica in Emergency Obstetrics/Gynecology, Trauma/General Surgery, Geriatric Psychiatry, Reproductive Endocrinology, and Emergency Pediatrics. These positions are high quality educational opportunities for residents and medical students to enhance their experience and knowledge.  Dr. Gold also thanked Ms. Lauri Cooper and Ms. Mary Smith for their assistance with these agreements.  Dr. Fredrick echoed Dr. Gold’s comments and indicated that the two institutions share mutual values to educate locally whenever possible. He also mentioned that ProMedica is pleased to be expanding an already successful partnership with UT.

	PRESIDENT’S REPORT


	Chairman Stansley did not have a report.

	CHAIRMAN’S REPORT



	Mr. William Logie presented the Board with Personnel Actions Reports from the April 20, 2009 Academic and Student Affairs Committee meeting as a quorum was not present at that meeting to approve the reports.  He also presented the May 18, 2009 Personnel Actions Reports and indicated that the May 18 Personnel Actions include several pages of faculty (non-AAUP) and Administrative Re-appointments for the Health Science Campus.  Chair Stansley requested a motion to approve the Personnel Actions Reports from the April 20 Committee meeting and the May 18 Board meeting as presented by Mr. Logie.  A motion was received, seconded and all Personnel Actions Reports were approved by the Board members present.  
Recommendations for Tenure and Promotion for 2009-2010 were presented by Dr. Rosemary Haggett.  These recommendations were presented to the Academic and Student Affairs Committee on April 20, but due to the absence of a quorum, it was agreed that approval would be requested at the May 18 Board meeting.  A motion was requested by Chair Stansley to approve the Recommendations for Tenure and Promotion for 2009-2010.  A motion was received, seconded and approved by all Board members in attendance at the meeting.

Due to the absence of a quorum at the April 20 Academic and Student Affairs Committee meeting, Dr. Haggett again presented the Distinguished University Professor Recommendations.  After discussion, Chair Stansley requested a motion to approve the Distinguished University Professor Recommendations.  A motion was received, seconded and approved by all Board members present.
Due to the absence of a quorum at the April 20 Academic and Student Affairs Committee meeting, Dr. Gold again presented Honorary Degree Recipient, Sir Bruce Keogh, to the Board for approval.  After Dr. Gold’s presentation, Chair Stansley requested a motion to approve Sir Bruce Keogh as an Honorary Degree Recipient at the College of Medicine Commencement ceremony on June 5.  A motion was received, seconded and approved by all Board members present.  
Provost Haggett began discussion about the Voluntary System of Accountability and the College Portrait.  Her report is a continuation of previous discussions about benchmarking and reengineering. Dr Haggett reported that the context was initiated by AASCU and APLU and is geared towards public four-year colleges and universities.  As of this date, 62% (323) of AASCU/APLU members have participated.  The major product is the College Portrait, an online publication, which was first released in April 2008.  The purpose is to provide prospective college students with a tool of reference and comparison, serve as a comparison/benchmarking venue for college and university administrators, and continue UT’s commitment to transparency by opening another window to the public to demonstrate institutional accountability and outcomes.  UT was one of the first institutions to join the VSA in 2008 and to update institutional information in spring 2009.  Under the directives of the Chancellor, all 13 USO institutions are participating in VSA. The College Portrait is updated annually in April and the second version is available online at http://www.collegeportraits.org/oh/ut.  Dr. Bin Ning demonstrated how to navigate UT’s College Portraits and Voluntary System of Accountability websites with the Board members.

	ACADEMIC AND STUDENT AFFAIRS COMMITTEE



	Committee Chair Richard McQuade reported that five excellent candidates were interviewed for the position of Director of the Internal Audit Department at the Audit Committee meeting on May 5.  The position was offered to Mr. David Cutri, who accepted, and is scheduled to begin employment on June 16.  Judge McQuade commented on Mr. Cutri’s impressive background in the audit area.  He also thanked Dr. Scarborough and the Search Committee for their assistance with the interviews. 

	AUDIT COMMITTEE



	Dr. Jeffrey Gold reported that official notification has been received from The Joint Commission in a letter dated May 15, 2009 concerning accreditation for behavioral health and our overall UTMC system.  Dr. Gold stated that the notification is as good as was expected.  He extended his thanks to Mr. Mark Chastang and the medical staff for their assistance and good work in achieving this accreditation.
Dr. Gold also reported that there is continuing preparation at UTMC for receiving patients with the H1N1 virus.  It was thought to be a relatively small outbreak in the U.S., but it is now a larger issue than what was originally thought.  The hospital is working with the Center for Disease Control and the virus status is being monitored on a daily basis.

Relationship building meetings continue with St. Luke’s Hospital also known as Ohio Care Health System, Inc. UT is looking at opportunities with St. Luke’s in several areas:  clinical, operational, financial, legal, and market potential among others.  

Committee Co-Chair William Koester reviewed discussions from the April 7 and May 5 Clinical Affairs Committee meetings.  He reported that the Committee continues to review quality issues.
Chair Stansley requested a motion to accept the Clinical Affairs committee reports as presented.  A motion was received, seconded and approved by all Board members present.
  
	CLINICAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE



	Committee Chair William Fall invited Dr. Frank Calzonetti to present the FY2010 Congressional Requests to the Board. FY 2010 Congressional Briefing books were distributed to the Board members. Dr. Calzonetti reported that UT began a formalized process for Congressional requests in 2002. He displayed a chart showing significant growth of UT’s Congressionally directed Federal funding since that time. For 2010, UT made 18 requests in the areas of Agriculture, Defense, Energy, Housing and Urban Development, Health and Human Services, and Commerce, Justice, Science.  Many of the requests are continuing requests and additional projects may be submitted at the request of Congressional Offices.  Dr. Calzonetti provided the Board with the following highlights:

· Completion of funding the ARS building on campus ($5.6 million of Federal funds already invested)

· Continued Department of Defense funding on solar research

· Begin funding for immunotherapeutic research

· Repeat funding for developing an Autism program

· Maintain funding for Lake Erie Center VHS Fish Kills Research

Dr. Calzonetti also provided the Committee with the detailed process for determining project application submissions for FY2010.  He mentioned UT’s request for continuing funding of our Department of Transportation University Transportation Center, the Intermodal Transportation Institute.  The 2009 Transportation Bill is a six-year highway and transit construction bill that could allocate nearly $500 billion.  The current $286 billion Bill approved in 2005 is due to expire on September 30, 2009.

	EXTERNAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE



	Finance Committee Chair John Szuch invited Dr. Scott Scarborough to present the FY2010 budget to the Board. A review of the budget process for this fiscal year was discussed and the budget document format was said to be consistent with the prior year’s, including:
· Cover Memo

· Combined Budget

· Academic Enterprise

· Medical Center

· Explanations of Unusual Line Items

· Listing of Key Budget Assumptions

· Proposed Tuition and Fees

· Budget Development Guidelines

Dr. Scarborough also reviewed the following budget challenges:

· Uncertain State Funding

· Undergraduate Tuition Freeze

· New Collective Bargaining Agreements

· National and Regional Economies:  Need-based Financial Aid and Variable Interest Rates

· Multiple Structural Deficits

· Pre-existing Carry-forward Policy

· Academic (Non-hospital) Operating Margin

· Normal Inflationary Costs:  Healthcare Benefits, Utilities, Medical Supplies, Drug Costs

· Hospital Patient Volumes and Payor Mix Uncertainty

· Strategic Plan Investments

The President’s recommended budget for FY2010 is based on the House version of the state’s budget bill.  Dr. Scarborough also reported that in the event the State of Ohio passes a budget bill that is significantly different than the House version, then the Board of Trustees may be asked to approve a budget amendment.  

Key outcomes included:

· 3% Operating Margin for UTMC and UTMAC

· O% Operating Margin for the Academic Enterprise

· $9.7 Million Reduction in Administrative Budgets

· Strategic Plan Investments

· Honors Collective Bargaining Agreements

· More Need-based Financial Aid

· Fixing of Historical Structural Deficits

· Budgeting of Carry-forward Spending

· Funded $36 Million of $44 Million of Depreciation (80%)

Rates and Fees for FY10 were discussed as well as the details of the budget documents.  Dr. Scarborough presented and explained a breakdown of the capital budget funded by operations and commented that the budget process and budget outcomes are consistent with the University’s Core Values.

Dr. Scarborough reported that the FY2010 budget was presented to the Finance Committee at a meeting on May 15 and the Committee unanimously approved the budget.  
Chairman of the Board Stansley requested a motion to approve the recommended budget for FY2010.  A motion was received and seconded.  All Board members approved the motion with the exception of Trustee Carroll Ashley who opposed. The motion passed.
Committee Chair Szuch thanked Dr. Scarborough and his entire staff for the excellent work they did in preparing the budget for FY10.


	FINANCE COMMITTEE



	Committee Chair Susan Palmer did not have a report.
	TRUSTEESHIP AND GOVERNANCE 

COMMITTEE



	There being no further business before the Board, Chairman Stansley adjourned the meeting at 2:55 p.m.
	ADJOURNMENT
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